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PRESENTATIONS

1. Report dated September 5, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Handi Transit Recommendations. 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

7 - 42 

 Robert Gauthier, Manager of Transit Operations

(This report provides recommendations for several issues regarding Handi Transit.) 

 

2. Report dated September 10, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Infrastructure Services 2014 Capital Budget - Water
Wastewater Services. 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

43 - 56 

 Nick Benkovich, Director of Water Wastewater Services

(This presentation and report provides information regarding the 2014 Capital Budget
and the 2015-2018 forecast for Water Wastewater Services.) 

 

3. Report dated September 11, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Infrastructure Services 2014 Capital Budget - Roads and
Drainage. 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

57 - 67 

 David Shelsted, Director of Roads and Transportation Services

(This presentation and report provides information regarding the 2014 Capital Budget
and the 2015-2018 forecast for Roads and Drainage.) 

 

REGULAR AGENDA

REFERRED & DEFERRED MATTERS

R-1. Report dated August 1, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding All-Way Stop Control - One Year Review (1) Bouchard
Street at Marcel Street, Sudbury (2) Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street,
Sudbury (3) Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, Sudbury (4) Madeleine
Avenue at Main Street, Sudbury (5) Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street,
Sudbury. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

68 - 102 

 (This matter was deferred at the August 12, 2013 meeting of the Operations
Committee. - This report provides the findings of the one-year review and the
recommendation for traffic control at each of the intersections. This matter was
deferred ) 
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R-2. Report dated August 1, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Tender for Winter Operations Snow Plowing Services
Specifying New Equipment. 
(FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

103 - 106 

 (This matter was deferred at the August 12, 2013 meeting of the Operations
Committee. - The report outlines the items considered when staff specified new
snow plowing equipment in contract ISD12-18 Tender for Winter Operations Snow
Plowing Services.) 

 

MANAGERS' REPORTS

R-3. Report dated September 5, 2013 from the Acting General Manager of
Growth & Development/Planning Director regarding Recommendations from
the Solid Waste Advisory Panel. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

107 - 111 

 (This report includes an update and user fee recommendations from the Solid Waste
Advisory Panel.) 

 

R-4. Report dated September 10, 2013 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding Stroller Policy. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

112 - 113 

 (This report provides recommendations regarding the current stroller policy.)  

MOTIONS

R-5. Speed Limit Reduction on Residential Streets to 40 km/hr 

 As presented by Councillors Belli and Cimino: 

WHEREAS at its May 23rd, 2007 meeting, Greater Sudbury City Council
unanimously passed the following resolution: “AND BE IT FURTHER
RESOLVED that the City of Greater Sudbury accept the challenge to become
the most pedestrian friendly City in Ontario by 2015”; 

AND WHEREAS The City of Greater Sudbury cannot afford to provide the
pedestrian and cycling infrastructure necessary to encourage more people to
use active transportation to get safely to their destinations; 

AND WHEREAS there is clear evidence that physical activity from active
transportation generates important health benefits; 

AND WHEREAS the City of Greater Sudbury has already designated
roadways under its jurisdiction in its Traffic and Parking By-law 2010-1,
which are not school or hospital zones, as 40 kilometers per hour zones. 

AND WHEREAS at page 37 of the Ontario Chief Coroner’s Report into
Pedestrian Deaths, it is recommended that the Ministry of Transportation
amend “the Highway Traffic Act, to allow local municipalities to set the
unsigned default speed limit at 40 kilometers an hour on residential streets, a
decrease from the current 50 kilometers an hour; 
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AND WHEREAS slower streets make for more livable and safer
neighbourhoods; 

AND WHEREAS an increase in speed is directly related both to the
likelihood of a crash occurring and to the severity of the crash consequences;

AND WHEREAS the Sustainable Mobility Panel recommended that the City
of Greater Sudbury be bold and modify its Traffic and Parking by-law 2010-1
to reduce speed limits on all residential streets to 40 kilometers per hour
unless otherwise posted, rather than the current 50 kilometers per hour; 

AND WHEREAS the city of North Bay has instituted a by-law establishing 40
kilometer per hour speed limits on residential streets and the City of Ottawa
has established a method where by means of petition, residents can request
a reduction in the speed limit to 40 kilometers per hour on local residential
streets provided there is a consensus of 66 percent of the residents on the
entire street; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that City of Greater Sudbury direct staff to
investigate options to amend the Traffic and Parking by-law 2010-1 to
reduce speed limits on residential streets to 40 kilometers per hour unless
otherwise posted, rather than the current 50 kilometers per hour and that
those options be presented to the Operations Committee at its October 22st,
2013 meeting. 

R-6. Intersection of Bancroft Drive/Shelbourne Street/Brentwood Court 

 As presented by Councillor Kett: 

WHEREAS the intersection of Bancroft Drive/Shelbourne Street/Brentwood
Court is becoming a very busy intersection; 

AND WHEREAS traffic on Bancroft Drive is travelling too fast to be able to
stop for young children attempting to cross Bancroft Drive to access the
nearby playground; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Greater Sudbury direct staff
to bring forth a report on the appropriateness of a four way stop at this
intersection. 

 

R-7. Speed Hump on Jeanine Street near Redwood Drive 

 As presented by Councillor Kett: 

WHEREAS a speed hump is a raised area of a roadway that is intended to
slow traffic; 

AND WHEREAS the intent of speed humps is to allow the driver to travel the
entire roadway at a rate of speed that is at or slightly below the posted
speed, i.e. a safe constant travelling speed; 

AND WHEREAS speed humps are very effective in reducing overall speeds
including the number of drivers exceeding the limit. (On local roads, most
motorists slow to approximately 30 - 35 km/h to traverse a speed hump.); 
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motorists slow to approximately 30 - 35 km/h to traverse a speed hump.); 

AND WHEREAS their cost efficiency allows for incorporation into most
projects; AND WHEREAS they can be safely navigated by bikes; AND
WHEREAS they do not affect on-street parking; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT a speed hump be placed on Jeanine
Street near Redwood Drive for a one year trial period and that staff report
back to the Operations Committee in a year’s time as to the efficacy of the
measure. 

R-8. Clearing of Fallen Trees and Debris in Creeks and Other Waterways 

 As presented by Councillor Cimino: 

WHEREAS fallen trees and other debris in creeks and waterways continue
to clutter and cause safety and environmental concerns across the City of
Greater Sudbury; 

AND WHEREAS specific concerns have been raised about fallen trees and
debris in Lilly Creek, particularly in the area between Southview Drive and
Marcel Street at the Martindale bridge; 

AND WHEREAS the clearing of many of the fallen trees and debris in Lilly
Creek and other waterways across the City of Greater Sudbury remains
outstanding; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT City of Greater Sudbury staff be
directed to investigate options for dealing with the clearing of fallen trees and
debris in Greater Sudbury creeks and other waterways, and that those
options, together with the associated costs, be presented to the Operations
Committee at its November 18th, 2013 meeting; 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT the clearing of fallen trees and
debris in Lilly Creek at the Martindale bridge be identified as a priority in the
report. 

 

R-9. Request for Transit Service to the Lionel E. Lalonde Centre 

 As presented by Councillor Dutrisac: 

WHEREAS public use of the Lionel E. Lalonde Centre and the adjoining
facilities such as the outdoor rink, and the soccer fields has increased; 

AND WHEREAS transit service to this location would provide a convenient,
safe and green option for transportation for the users of this facility; 

AND WHEREAS development of residential properties are also on the rise in
this area; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the City of Greater Sudbury direct
staff to investigate options to provide transit service to the Lionel E. Lalonde
Centre and bring forward a budget option during the 2014 budget
deliberations. 
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ADDENDUM

  

  

CIVIC PETITIONS

  

  

QUESTION PERIOD AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

  

  

NOTICES OF MOTION

  

  

ADJOURNMENT

BRIGITTE SOBUSH, DEPUTY CITY CLERK
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Request for Decision 

Handi Transit Recommendations

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Thursday, Sep 05, 2013

Type: Presentations 

Recommendation
 That the City of Greater Sudbury approve a new Handi Transit
application process for eligibility to assist City staff in ensuring
that the Handi Transit Service is available to be used by persons
who have physical disabilities and are unable to use the
conventional transit system; and 

That the application form in the report dated September 5, 2013
from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services regarding
Handi Transit Recommendations be approved and used for all
new applicants and existing users for re-assessment; and 

That existing users be reassessed using the new application
process; and 

That fare parity is implemented as per the AODA mandate; and 

That the hours to accept booking requests be extended to meet
the AODA mandate which includes weeknights, weekends and
statutory holidays; and 

That all of the above be in effect for January 1, 2014. 

Finance Implications
 If revised eligibility criteria and fare parity are approved by Council, there could be a cost saving estimated
at $47,000 for 2014 based on current net expenditure leves and $133,000 for 2015 and beyond. However,
due to historical deficits facing Handi Transit it is recommended that should these initiatives be approved
that there would be no reduction of the 2014 budget relating to these initiatives. The inputs, assumptions
and statistical information used to calculate the financial impacts have come from internal sources and
Leuschen Transportation, the City’s Handi-Transit provider, and would be reviewed in future operating
budgets. 

Background
Many municipalities in Ontario are faced with the same challenges as the City of Greater Sudbury with
respect to providing transportation for persons with physical disabilities. A general aging population has

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Robert Gauthier
Manager of Transit Operations 
Digitally Signed Sep 5, 13 

Division Review
Roger Sauvé
Director of Transit & Fleet Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 5, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 9, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Sep 9, 13 
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placed greater demand and cost on a system that is already, by its very nature, expensive to operate.
Although the need and the importance of the Handi Transit service has never been questioned, the ability of
municipalities to finance the operation is a dilemma faced by all communities. Specialized vehicles,
relatively low passenger counts per revenue kilometer in comparison to conventional transit and door to
door service have placed additional financial strain on municipalities. In April 2013, staff presented a report
indicating the need to implement changes in the way Handi Transit service is provided.

Eligibility Criteria

With the many operational changes being mandated by the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act
2005, pressures on the system have become more apparent and have started to negatively impact the
quality of the service. Of the multiple options available to help alleviate some of the pressure on the system,
the need to review the eligibility criteria will have the most impact on the service. The conventional transit
system offers mobility options that did not exist at the time when many current specialized transit riders
were registered. For example, under our current criteria, applicants are approved if they cannot walk a
distance of 175 meters, cannot climb three steps into a bus or if they are legally blind and registered with
the C.N.I.B.. This does not reflect the intent and purpose of the Handi Transit service which is to provide
transportation to persons who have physical disabilities and are unable to use the regular transit system.

By continuing to use an inaccurate eligibility assessment, or failing to recertify current registrants under a
more accurate program, Greater Sudbury Handi Transit is missing out on the opportunity to fully realize a
return on our investment and restricts travel options for those who need the system. Proper eligibility criteria
will ensure that those people who need the system will have the freedom to travel more freely with more
travel options. The current criteria inevitably results in many registrants using the specialized transit system
when in fact they could travel on our fully accessible conventional system.

In early 2013, the Canadian Urban Transit Association sponsored a research study of the specialized transit
eligibility certification programs to document the Canadian experience and draw on the best practices from
the U.S. and Canada. This document, Canadian Code of Practice for Determining Eligibility for Specialized
Transit, is included in this report in appendix A and was instrumental in developing our recommendation as
well as other successful municipal specialized transit providers such as GoBus from St. John’s,
Newfoundland, Grand River Transit and Thunder Bay Transit. An application form and assessment tool is
included in this report in appendix C.

In the Auditor General’s report which was released in august of 2011, it was recommended that staff and
the Accessible Advisory Committee review the eligibility form and make appropriate recommended changes
for council’s approval.

The Accessibility Advisory Panel has endorsed the recommended changes to the eligibility and approval
process as follows: 

A new approval process:  Applicants would complete the application form attached as appendix B.

Once the application is received, city staff would determine if an in-person interview and a mobility
assessment is required. The assessment would be booked and the applicant would be responsible
for his/her travel arrangements to attend the assessment which would be at an accessible location.
Upon arrival at the assessment location, applicants would be required to sign a waiver allowing the
assessor to release the report to Sudbury Transit employees for the purpose of processing the
application for eligibility. If a decision is not made within 14 days of receipt of the application,
temporary access to the specialized transit system would be granted until a decision is made.

The eligibility outcomes can be one of the following:
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1.        Full Eligibility

2.       Conditional Eligibility: depending of distance to travel, winter conditions, distance
from bus stops, etc…

3.       Temporary Eligibility: Illness is only temporary.

4.      Does not qualify for Specialized Transit

An independent appeal process involving the City’s Hearing Committee will be put into place where a
decision will be made within 30 days of receiving the appeal. Access to specialized transportation would
not be made available during the appeal process. This would require a change in by-law 2011-235. The
decision made at the appeal process is final (i.e. applicants cannot appeal an appeal decision for a
period of one year).

Once the process has been in place for a few months, all existing registered users will be notified that
they need to re-apply within 9 months or they will automatically be removed from the registered users
list and have to re-apply. Registered users who unquestionably qualify as unconditional users would
also need to re-apply but would likely not need to go for a functional assessment.

Visitors to Greater Sudbury would be eligible providing they have proof of eligibility in their home system.

·         Independent assessment: The City will be conducting assessments with a mobility specialist
either in-house or contracted out. The group conducting the assessments would be well informed of
the mobility requirements to ride both conventional and specialized transit. Transit currently receives
approximately 80 applications per month.  Approximately 64 of the applicants require an
assessment by a mobility specialist. The annual cost of these assessments will be approximately
$46,000.

·         A new application form: A new application form which gathers more detailed information from
the applicants is required to accurately determine what the applicant’s physical restrictions/needs
are.  This application form is attached as appendix B.

·         Renewal process: Applicants with a temporary physical impairment or with a disease which
could change enabling the applicant to use the conventional transit system at a later time would be
approved temporarily. 

·         Assessment of existing users: With the entire conventional transit fleet being wheelchair
accessible since 2011, many of the current users were approved due to barriers which no longer
exist. A re-assessment of all existing users will ensure that only those who are physically unable to
use the conventional transit system will be eligible. The cost of assessing existing users is estimated
to be approximately $86,000.(one time cost)

·         Potential Reduction in Ridership: By implementing a proper eligibility criteria and assessment
policy, there would be an estimated 10% decrease in the number of currently eligible riders who
would move to the conventional transit system. This reduction in demand would eliminate a high
percentage of the taxi usageand as a result could reduce the budget by approximately $241,000 per
year.

The Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, Integrated Accessibility Standards, Ontario Regulation
191/11 has a series of requirements within it specific to both conventional transit and Handi-Transit which
the City is working towards using the Ontario Professional Transit Association’s “Public Transit Industry
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Compliance Workbook”. The City is already compliant on many elements, as varied as training for drivers,
emergency preparedness, courtesy seating and stop announcement systems. The City is currently working
on coming into compliance on elements related to fare parity, revised eligibility applications and trip
restrictions in accordance with the regulation. There will be further service level adjustments such as
pre-boarding announcements for which compliance requirements are still a few years away.

Fare Parity (AODA)

Non-eligibility related requirements in the AODA, such as fare parity for conventional and specialized transit
systems, could have a significant impact on specialized transit demand, highlighting even further the need
for an accurate eligibility program. The AODA requires that where a transportation service provides both
conventional and specialized transportation services, the transportation service provider shall ensure that
there is fare parity between conventional transportation services and specialized transportation services.The
current fare option for Handi Transit users is $2.20 per trip with the option to purchase 10 ride books for
$22.00. Implementing fare parity on this system will automatically reduce the ridership revenue by an
estimated $42,000 annually due to the high percentage of registered users being over the age of 55. The
introduction of a 31 day pass will also be an incentive for some users to ride more frequently, and could
potentially result in an additional $14,000 per year of lost revenue.

Booking Requests (AODA)

Another cost influencing mandate from the AODA is the requirement to accept booking requests up to three
hours before the published end of the service period on the day before the intended day of travel. The
annual cost to provide this service is estimated to be $6,000.

Financial Summary – Budgetary Impacts (2014 and beyond)

Historically, the handi-transit service has experienced a trend of historical net over expenditures throughout
the past few years. Since '10 and including the '13 year-end projection, the handi-transit service has been
overspent by an average annual amount of approximately $125,000. 
 
The below table is a brief summary of the financial implications if both the fare parity and proposed new
eligibility criteria on the Handi-Transit System were implemented for January 1, 2014. Primary assumptions
and other statistical data have been provided by Leuschen Transportation, the current provider of
Handi-Transit service to the City of Greater Sudbury. All prices used are per the proposed 2014 User Fee
Bylaw.

Items Estimated Financial Impact

Accept booking requests for increased number of hours $6,000, annually

Assessment of new users (based on 64 applications/month requiring
an assessment)

$46,080, annually

Assessment of existing users (based on 1,440 riders requiring
re-assessment)

$86,400, one time (2014)

Fare Parity (Monthly Passes & Rider Cards) $56,060, annually

Savings due to revised eligibility criteria and assessment

(10% reduction in number of rides provided (11,400 rides)

$241,380 savings, annually
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Estimated Cost/(Savings) - 2014 ($46,840) 

Estimated Cost/(Savings) – 2015 and beyond ($133,240)
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Request for Decision 

Infrastructure Services 2014 Capital Budget -
Water Wastewater Services

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Tuesday, Sep 10, 2013

Type: Presentations 

Recommendation
 That the Operations Committee accept the report dated
September 5, 2013, from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding the draft Water & Wastewater Services 2014
Capital Budget and the 2015 to 2018 Capital Forecast. 

Background
 The total base capital budget for Water and Wastewater Services for
2014 is $32.7 million. The proposed funding is the base capital
envelopes calculated in accordance with the Capital Budget Policy for
2014 of $12.0 million for water and $15.7 million for wastewater for a
combined total of $27.7 million as well as funding from Federal Gas Tax
($1.96 million), and future capital envelopes ($3.0 million).

 During the 2013 budget deliberations Council approved the phase in of
$1.3 million in additional annual funding over the 2013 to 2015 period
required to fund the annual debt repayments and operating and maintenance costs related to the Biosolids
Project. This amount has been added to the 2014 wastewater base capital envelope. 
 
Wastewater
 
The 2014 Wastewater Facilities program reflects the City’s commitment to the environment through major initiatives
such as the Biosolids treatment facility and Sudbury WWTP Head House Upgrades. Other important priorities include
energy reduction improvements to contain operating costs.
 
In the Collection System (linear) envelope we continue to align our program as closely as possible with the Roads
priority projects to coordinate efforts. We have emphasized a significant condition assessment component to target
future sewer lining and other remedial efforts in specific areas of concern in the systems where they will yield the
greatest return.
 
We plan to continue to use trenchless technologies where it is appropriate to do so to take advantage of the lower
costs as well as the lower socio-economic impacts of trenchless projects such as less disruption to traffic and
customers.
 

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Nick Benkovich
Director of Water/Wastewater Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 
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Water
 
The 2014 Water Facilities program highlights several key initiatives including Phase II of the Upgrades to the Wanapitei
Water Treatment Plant and also upgrades to the Well facilities.
 
The Distribution System (linear) priority projects also reflect a high degree of integration with the roads priority projects
as we attempt to coordinate renewal efforts to the most practical extent.
 
  
Strategic Initiatives
 
An important strategic capital initiative that is currently underway is the Water & Wastewater Services Master Plan.
This project has been underway since 2012 and will continue through 2014. It is reviewing current and future
infrastructure needs to ensure that Greater Sudbury’s Water and Wastewater infrastructure will be in place to provide
sustainable services to the community for the next 25 years. When complete it will influence future capital planning
efforts significantly ensuring that capital funds are allocated in a coordinated and tactical manner.
 
Improvements and renewal of components of the Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) system project
and the SCADA Master Plan will commence in 2014 to ensure that CGS operators can utilize production data and
other operational information necessary for effective monitoring and control of the water supply and distribution facilities
and wastewater treatment and conveyance facilities essential for the public health of our community.
 
We are also investigating use of the Roads Dayton software asset management software to improve the coordination
of Water & Wastewater projects with roads based on asset condition. The proposed Asset Management Plan will be
the tool used by Water and Wastewater Services for making the best possible decisions regarding building, operating,
maintaining, renewing, replacing and disposing of infrastructure assets. The objective is to maximize benefits, manage
risk, and provide satisfactory levels of service to the public in a sustainable manner.
 
 
SUSTAINABLE CAPITAL ASSET MANAGEMENT POLICY:
 
During the 2012 budget deliberations, Council adopted the following revised Sustainable Capital Asset Management
Policy (SCAMP) for Water and Wastewater Services.
 
“The City’s sustainable capital asset management program shall be continued, for the purpose of financing the
renewal of water and wastewater infrastructure systems.  The Water and Wastewater capital allocation for this purpose
shall be increased in accordance with the City’s “Financial Plan for Water and Wastewater Services”
(dated March 1, 2011and updated and approved by Council as required but no less than every five years) until such
time as capital contributions for Water and Wastewater equal 2% of the Water and Wastewater infrastructure
replacement value.”
 
Although the recommended policy sets out that the annual budget allocation required in order to achieve financial
sustainability be prepared in accordance with the Financial Plan dated March 3, 2011, Council has the opportunity
through the annual budget process to review, change and approve the budget.
 
The WWW Financial Plan recommended that a smoothed annual rate increase of 7.4% over 10 years would provide
for financial sustainability of the water and wastewater services. Staff will prepare an option that would provide for
additional capital funding should Council wish to consider an overall rate increase of 7.4% for 2014. This option will be
presented as part of the overall water and wastewater budget and rate setting process scheduled for November.
 
A detailed summary of the 2014 Capital Budget as well as the 2015 – 2018 capital forecast has been appended to this
report in support of the following recommendation:
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That the Operations Committee accept the report dated September 5, 2013, from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding the draft Water & Wastewater Services 2014 Capital Budget and the 2015 to 2018
Capital Forecast.
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Request for Decision 

Infrastructure Services 2014 Capital Budget -
Roads and Drainage

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Wednesday, Sep 11,
2013

Type: Presentations 

Recommendation
 That the City of Greater Sudbury accept the report dated
September 11, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding the draft Roads and Transportation Services
Division 2014 Capital Budget and the 2015 to 2018 Capital
Forecast. 

Background
The Roads and Transportation Services requests are in the
amount of $38,251,749 and have been allocated as follows:

Previous Council Approvals (AVL, and
CMMS)

$950,000

Arterials – New Construction /Widening /
Intersection Improvements

$10,434,697

Arterial – Collector Roads $12,500,000

Local Roads $4,525,000

Bridges/Culverts $2,100,000

Street Lighting $795,000

Traffic Signal Improvements $150,000

Sidewalk/Curb $745,000

Surface Treatment $1,200,000

Drainage $2,219,000

Other Road Programs/Projects $2,632,352

Signed By

Report Prepared By
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 11, 13 

Division Review
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 11, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 11, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Sep 11, 13 

Page 57 of 113



The attached table indicates the specific projects and allocations for the 2014 Capital Budget and the
2015-2018 Capital Forecast.

The 2014 Capital Budget has been funded by the capital envelope ($26,987,222), Federal Gas Tax
($7,724,527), Roads Capital Reserves ($3,400,000) which includes Development Charge revenue, and
Obligatory Reserves ($140,000).  After this withdrawal, there will be a $2.7 Million balance in the Capital
Financing Reserve Fund - Roads.

The projects identified include an annual contribution to reserves for Maley Drive, and the previous Council
approvals for the Automatic Vehicle Locators (AVL) and the Computerized Maintenance Management
System (CMMS).

Larger projects of note include the widening of Second Avenue in Minnow Lake from Donna Drive to 100
metres north of Kenwood Street, improvements to the MR 80 and MR 15 intersection in Val Caron,
rehabilitation of Big Nickel Road and the Paquette Whitson and Horizon Stormwater Management Facilities.
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Request for Decision 

Report dated August 1, 2013 from the General
Manager of Infrastructure Services regarding
All-Way Stop Control - One Year Review (1)
Bouchard Street at Marcel Street, Sudbury (2)
Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street, Sudbury (3)
Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, Sudbury
(4) Madeleine Avenue at Main Street, Sudbury (5)
Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street, Sudbury.

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Tuesday, Sep 03, 2013

Type: Referred & Deferred
Matters 

Recommendation
 THAT the City of Greater Sudbury approve the removal of
all-way stops at the following locations: 

1. Bouchard Street at Marcel Street, 2. Lansing Avenue at
Melbourne Street, 3. Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, 4.
Madeleine Avenue at Main Street, 5. Madeleine Avenue at
Alexander Street; 

AND THAT the procedure to remove the all-way stop signs as outlined in the report dated August 1, 2013
from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services regarding All-Way Stop Control – One Year Review be
followed with a communications plan. 

Background
This matter was deferred at the August 12, 2013 meeting of the Operations Committee. Original Report
attached. 

Signed By

No signatures or approvals were
recorded for this report. 
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Request for Decision 

All-Way Stop Control - One Year Review (1)
Bouchard Street at Marcel Street, Sudbury (2)
Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street, Sudbury (3)
Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, Sudbury
(4) Madeleine Avenue at Main Street, Sudbury (5)
Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street, Sudbury

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Aug 12, 2013

Report Date Thursday, Aug 01, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 THAT all-way stops be removed at the following locations: 

1. Bouchard Street at Marcel Street
2. Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street
3. Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue
4. Madeleine Avenue at Main Street
5. Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street, and; 

THAT the procedure to remove the all-way stop signs as outlined
in the report be followed with a communications plan. 

Background

 
At the Operations Committee meeting held on January 9, 2012,
the Committee approved the installation of all-way stops at the
following intersections:
 
1.  Bouchard Street at Marcel Street
2.  Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street
3.  Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue
4.  Madeleine Avenue at Main Street
5.  Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street
 
The Committee also requested “that the controls be reviewed after a period of one year after installation”.
 
Exhibit 'I' contains the staff report dated December 23, 2011 that presents the all-way stop analysis for each
of the above intersections. None of the intersections reviewed satisfied the minimum vehicle volumes,
pedestrian volumes and collision experience required to warrant the installation of an all-way stop under the
City's All-Way Stop Control Policy.

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Dave Kivi
Co-ordinator of Transportation & Traffic
Engineering Services 
Digitally Signed Aug 1, 13 

Division Review
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Aug 1, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Aug 1, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Aug 2, 13 
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The signs and pavement markings required to implement all-way stops at the subject intersections were
installed in May and June last year. As directed by City Council, staff has conducted a number of follow-up
studies to determine the impact the installation of unwarranted all-way stops has had on traffic operations in
the area. Information related to delay, compliance, fuel consumption, environmental impacts, speed, traffic
volume, safety and public feedback are presented below.
 
Delay and Queue Length Studies
 
One way to measure the impact of installing an all-way stop is to undertake delay and queue length studies
on the approaches where the new stop signs were installed. A concern with the installation of all-way stops
at intersections where the traffic volume split heavily favors the main street, is the delay that may be
introduced to residents who legitimately use the roadway.
 
A review of the all-way stop warrants shows that less than 10 percent of vehicles entering the intersections
of Bouchard Street at Marcel Street and Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street are coming from the side
street. Both Bouchard Street and Lansing Avenue serve as major collector roadways for their areas and are
used by residents to access their residential neigbourhoods.
 
City staff conducted site visits at the intersections of Bouchard Street at Marcel Street and Lansing Avenue
at Melbourne Street to record the time it took to clear the intersection from the end of the queue.    At the
intersection of Bouchard Street and Marcel Street, a total of 23 vehicle runs were completed between 4:00
P.M. and 5:30 P.M., while at the intersection of Lansing Avenue and Melbourne Street, a total of 13 runs
were completed between 4:30 P.M. and 5:45 P.M. A summary of the results can be found in the following
table:

Intersection Approach Average Delay
(seconds)

Maximum Observed Delay
(seconds)

Bouchard Street at 
Marcel Street

Eastbound 96 225

Westbound 23 44

Lansing Avenue at 
Melbourne Street

Northbound 20 27

Southbound 13 17

The results from the runs were as expected. On Bouchard Street, where traffic volumes during the afternoon
peak hours exceed 1,000 vehicles per hour, significant delays were introduced, particularly in the
eastbound direction. On Lansing Avenue, where volume exceeds 500 vehicles per hour, the delay
introduced was much less.    The increased delay to drivers can also be represented as an annual dollar
value by using the following formula:
 
Total Annual Cost = OCC*W*D*SV*AVD/3600 * Average Canadian Wage
 
OCC = average person occupancy rate = 1.2
W = weeks in a year = 52
D = number of weekdays in a week = 5
SV = study volume = varies per intersection and approach
AVD = average delay= varies per intersection and approach
Average Canadian Wage (June 2013 - from Statistics Canada) = $24.01
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The total annual costs for the study times observed are summarized in the following table:
  

Intersection Approach Average Delay
(seconds)

Study Volume Total Annual Cost

Bouchard Street at
Marcel Street

Eastbound 96 814 $162,607.24

Westbound 23 776 $37,139.81

Lansing Avenue at
Melbourne Street

Northbound 20 299 $12,443.58

Southbound 13 533 $14,418.33

 
The above dollar figures represent only the annual cost associated with the delay introduced during the
period of times studied (4 PM to 5:30 PM on Bouchard Street and 4:30 P.M. to 5:45 P.M. on Lansing
Avenue).    All delay experienced outside of the study times would add additional dollars to those figures.
 
While staff was on site at each intersection, the length of the queue of vehicles they observed was also
recorded. The observed results are summarized in the table below:

Intersection Approach Average Queue
Length (metres)

Maximum Observed Queue
Length (metres)

Bouchard Street at 
Marcel Street

Eastbound 174 345

Westbound 23 66

Lansing Avenue at
Melbourne Street

Northbound 31 42

Southbound 15 21

From the table it is apparent that a significant number of vehicles were queued at the intersection of
Bouchard Street and Marcel Street. Within a typical queue, each car takes approximately seven metres of
space. For eastbound vehicles on Bouchard Street, the average queue length represents almost 25 vehicles
while the maximum observed queue was approximately 50 vehicles long. Additionally, the observed
eastbound queue lengths on Bouchard Street were often extended beyond the Bouchard Street at
Southview Drive intersection, which in turn created additional delays while left turning vehicles waited for
vehicles in the queue to allow them to turn in front of them.
 
Stop Sign Compliance
 
One of the ways to measure the effectiveness of a stop sign is to measure the number of drivers that
actually come to a complete stop as required by the Highway Traffic Act. Staff conducted compliance
studies at all of the five newly created all-way stop intersections as well as two control intersections where
all-way stops are warranted. The results are presented below.
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The compliance studies were completed by setting up a video camera system at the intersection that
records all movements of traffic over the four to seven peak hours of the day, depending if the intersection is
on a major or minor collector roadway. The videos were then reviewed by staff who recorded whether each
vehicle came to a full stop, a rolling stop or did not attempt to stop.
 
As shown in the chart below, only about 27 percent of drivers came to a full stop at the unwarranted all-way
stop intersections compared to 60 percent at the warranted intersections. Approximately 73 percent of
drivers at the unwarranted intersections either made a rolling stop or made no attempt to stop at all. At the
intersection of Madeleine Avenue and Alexander Street, a full 30 percent of drivers did not attempt to
stop. This intersection has the lowest total traffic volume with only 53 vehicles per hour. With such low
conflicting traffic, some drivers see no reason to stop.
 
The high incidence of non-compliance at the unwarranted stop locations is not unexpected. Drivers and
pedestrians become less vigilant when there is onus on the other drivers to stop. This behavior can
decrease safety at the intersections, especially for young children who expect adults to obey the law. This
bad behavior can also spread to other locations where an all-way stop is warranted.
 
Fuel Consumption
 
It is estimated that the additional gasoline that is consumed by the installation of an all-way stop on a typical
collector roadway is 125 litres per day or 45,600 litres per year. Expanding this figure for the five

Intersection Stop Rolling Stop No Stop Total Hourly
Volume

Bouchard Street at
Marcel Street

23% 74% 3% 930

Lansing Avenue at
Melbourne Street

31% 66% 3% 509

Westmount Avenue at
Hawthorne Drive

35% 64% 1% 411

Madeleine Avenue at
Main Street

28% 65% 7% 90

Madeleine Avenue at
Alexander Street

20% 50% 30% 53

Average 27.4% 63.8% 8.8%  

Intersection Stop Rolling Stop No Stop Total Hourly
Volume

Regent Street at
Douglas Street

71% 28% 1% 1,004

Mackenzie Street at
Baker Street

50% 48% 2% 391

Average 60.5% 38% 1.5%  
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collector roadway is 125 litres per day or 45,600 litres per year. Expanding this figure for the five
intersections, results in a total of 228,000 litres of gas. At a cost of $1.30 per litre, the subject intersections
consume an extra $296,000 worth of fuel each year.
 
Environmental Impacts
 
As reported by the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, at a typical all-way stop location, the following
vehicle emissions are released each year:
 
·       657 kg of hydro carbons
·       8,760 kg of carbon monoxide
·       675 kg of nitrogen oxide
·       65,700 kg of carbon dioxide
 
Expanding these figures for the five all-way stop locations under review results in the following harmful gas
emissions:
 
·       3,300 kg of hydro carbons
·       43,800 kg of carbon monoxide
·       3,300 kg of nitrogen oxide
·       328,500 kg of carbon dioxide
 
Besides increasing harmful greenhouse gas emissions, all-way stops also increase the level of noise
pollution near the intersections due to the constant braking and acceleration that occurs.
 
Speed
 
Often times, all-way stops are requested by residents to try and slow traffic down. Unfortunately, all-way
stops are not effective as speed control devices except within close proximity to the sign. To determine if the
all-way stops were effective in reducing speed, staff conducted 24 hour speed studies on Southview Drive,
Lansing Avenue and Hawthorne Drive. Southview Drive and Hawthorne Drive had speed studies that were
taken before the all-way stops were installed that can be used for comparison purposes. The results are
indicated below.
 

Speed Study Results

 
 

Location

 
 

Direction

Before After Difference

Average
Speed (km/h)

85th Percentile
Speed (km/h)

Average
Speed (km/h)

85th Percentile
Speed (km/h)

Average Speed
(km/h)

85th Percentile
Speed (km/h)

Southview Drive – 125 Metres
West of Bouchard Street

Eastbound 52.1 56.3 47.8 53.1 -4.3 -3.2

Westbound 53.9 59.5 51.9 56.3 -2.0 -3.2

Lansing Avenue – North of
Lamothe Street

Northbound n/a n/a 48.7 56.3 n/a n/a

Southbound n/a n/a 43.4 56.3 n/a n/a

Lansing Avenue – South of
Kelvin Street

Northbound n/a n/a 47.3 54.7 n/a n/a

Southbound n/a n/a 50.9 57.9 n/a n/a

Hawthorne Drive – East of
Sharon Avenue

Eastbound 52.9 59.5 51.0 57.9 -1.9 -1.6

Westbound 53.2 61.2 58.6 67.6 5.4 6.4
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The results of the speed studies show that speeding is still a problem in close proximity to the stop
signs. While speeds are lower on Southview Drive, west of Bouchard Street, the difference may be
attributed to vehicles slowing as they approach the back of the long queue of vehicles. The studies show
that speeding is still a problem on Lansing Avenue, north of Lamothe Street despite there being all-way
stops at the adjacent intersections to the north and south.
 
The largest change in speed occurred on Hawthorne Drive, where the 85th percentile speed for westbound
traffic has increased by more than 6 km/h. This may be due to drivers increasing their speed to make up for
lost time which is commonly reported at all-way stops.
 
Traffic Volumes
 
A common misconception about all-way stops is they will help lower traffic volumes on adjacent roadways
by discouraging cut-through traffic. As part of the follow-up review, staff completed new turning movement
counts at all five subject intersections. A review of traffic volumes at the intersections before and after the
all-way stops were installed revealed that overall traffic volumes did not change significantly.  A review of the
all-way stop warrants indicates that none of the five intersections currently warrants the installation of an
all-way stop. 
 
A closer review of the turning movement count at Bouchard Street and Marcel Street indicates that traffic
patterns are changing during the peak hours of the day. The number of left turning vehicles from Marcel
Street has increased by 23 percent from the south leg of the intersection and 17 percent from the north leg
of the intersection. As previously discussed, a significant delay has been introduced at this intersection
since the installation of the all-way stop and queue lengths in the eastbound direction often block the
intersection of Bouchard Street and Southview Drive. It is suspected that the increase in traffic on Marcel
Street is a result of these vehicles attempting to avoid the long queues and delays on Bouchard Street.  The
counts show that traffic volumes on Bouchard Street have increased by 6% from the count taken in 2011.  It
should also be noted that the number of pedestrians that crossed Bouchard Street at Marcel Street has not
changed from 2011 to 2013. 
 
Safety
 
It is difficult to assess the impact that the all-way stops had on safety during the year they have been
installed. When reviewing safety at an intersection, it is recommended that a minimum of three years of
collision history be reviewed. This wider range of view helps identify if there is a correctable pattern to the
collisions or if a rash of collisions may be due to seasonal factors (ie. icy roads).
 
Typically, the installation of an all-way stop will help reduce the number of angle type collisions at an
intersection if they are prevalent. However, the installation of an all-way stop may also increase the
frequency of rear end collisions.
 
The collision history from 2008 to 2012 (pre all-way stop installed) and from 2012 (post all-way stop
installed) to June 30, 2013 has been summarized in the table below:
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Intersection Average Number of Collisions
per Year

Difference

Before After
Bouchard Street at Marcel Street 0.75 1 +0.25

Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street 0.5 1 +0.5

Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue 2.25 1 -1.25

Madeleine Avenue at Main Street 0 0 0

Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street 0 0 0

 
While Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue has the highest average number of collisions before the
all-way stop was installed, a large number of the collisions occurred in 2010. In 2010, three angle type
collisions and two rear end collisions were reported. All three angle type collisions involved a northbound
vehicle on Westmount Avenue failing to stop and striking a vehicle within the intersection. In 2011, a
crosswalk and stop bar were painted on the south leg of Westmount Avenue and a stop bar was painted on
the north leg of Westmount Avenue. No additional angle type collisions have occurred since these
measures were implemented.
 
The table shows that none of the intersections were collision prone before the installation of the all-way
stops and the collision data does not show a significant change in the past year. In total, three collisions
were reported for all five intersections since the all-way stops were installed and all three collisions were
rear end type collisions. Additionally, no collisions involving pedestrians have been reported since 2008 at
any of the five intersections.
 
Public Feedback
 
One of the ways to measure the impact of a change to traffic control is by tracking positive and negative
comments that come into the City via email or through 3-1-1. Overall, the City did not receive a significant
volume of public feedback. The intersection of Bouchard Street and Marcel Street received the most
attention with a total of six complaints and no positive feedback. However, the Ward Councillor has
indicated that he has received positive comments from area residents.
 
The all-way stop at Lansing Avenue and Melbourne Street received one negative comment and the all-way
stop at Hawthorne Drive and Westmount Avenue received a single positive comment.
 
Recommendation
 
All-way stops are often requested by residents in response to concerns on their street such as vehicle
speeding, traffic volume, and safety for pedestrians, children, and cyclists. Road authorities take guidance
from the Ontario Traffic Manual when determining when and where to install stop signs. “The purpose of the
Ontario Traffic Manual (OTM) is to provide information and guidance for transportation practitioners and to
promote uniformity of treatment in the design, application and operation of traffic control devices and
systems across Ontario. The objective is safe driving behaviour, achieved by a predictable roadway
environment through the consistent, appropriate application of traffic control devices. Further purposes of
the OTM are to provide a set of guidelines consistent with the intent of the Highway Traffic Act and to
provide a basis for road authorities to generate or update their own guidelines and standards.”
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The City has adopted a revised warrant for the installation of all-way stop signs, which reduces the
thresholds required to meet the requirements for all-way stop approval. The reduced warrant does not
change the purpose of a stop sign. “The purpose of the stop sign is to clearly assign right-of-way between
vehicles approaching an intersection from different directions when traffic signals are not warranted or not
yet installed and it has been determined that a yield sign is inadequate.”
 
In general, “all-way stops should only be considered at the intersection of two relatively equal roadways
having similar traffic volume demand and operating characteristics”.
 
As indicated above, the new traffic counts indicate that all-way stops are still not warranted at any of the
above intersections. The follow up studies also indicate that there have not been significant changes in any
of the concerns that are typically raised by residents, such as speed, volume, and safety. They also result in
a significant additional cost to the public in the form of additional delay and fuel consumption. Therefore,
Staff recommends that all of the all-way stops be removed.
 
While Staff are recommending removal of the all-way stop signs, it is recognized that these all-way stop
signs were requested for a reason, to address neighbourhood traffic concerns. In May 2010, Council
approved the City’s Traffic Calming Policy. Traffic calming represents a component of traffic management
techniques to reduce the impacts of traffic on neighbourhood communities. Communities throughout North
America have experienced significant growth in traffic due to automobile dependence and urban sprawl. 
These trends in automobile travel have placed considerable strains on the road network and the ability to
safely (e.g., perceived or real collision potential) accommodate all road users within the public right-of-way. 
In many cases, the lack of arterial road capacity has resulted in motorists choosing to use collector and
residential roadways to circumvent a congested turning movement, intersection or corridor. 
 
One response to these problems is the self-enforcing option of traffic calming devices. These devices are
physical modifications to the road to address the specific issue of concern. Staff recommends that these
areas be considered for the Traffic Calming program, if they have not already been considered.
 
All-Way Stop Removal Procedure
 
The following process should be followed as prescribed by the Ontario Traffic Manual to remove any of the
all-way stops:
 
1)  Install large warning signs stating “Crossing Traffic Does Not Stop” on the approaches where the stop
control is to remain. The sign is to be installed at least 15 days before the removal of control.
 
Install a “New” sign above this sign as well as a sign below indicating “After” stating the month and day
when the control on the crossing roadway will be removed.
 
2)  On the appointed date, remove the “Stop Ahead” signs and “Stop” signs on the crossing
roadway. Crosswalk lines and stop bars must also be removed on these approaches. The “After” sign with
the starting date must also be removed at this time.
 
3)  After an additional period of at least 15 days, the “New” sign and “Crossing Traffic Does Not Stop”
warning sign can also be removed.
 
A communication plan should also be developed to advertise the change in traffic control. Police, Fire and
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A communication plan should also be developed to advertise the change in traffic control. Police, Fire and
EMS are also to be advised of the change.
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For Information Only 

Report dated August 1, 2013 from the General
Manager of Infrastructure Services regarding
Tender for Winter Operations Snow Plowing
Services Specifying New Equipment.

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Tuesday, Sep 03, 2013

Type: Referred & Deferred
Matters 

Recommendation
 For Information Only 

Background
This matter was deferred at the August 12, 2013 meeting of the
Operations Committee. Original Report attached. 

Signed By

No signatures or approvals were
recorded for this report. 
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For Information Only 

Tender for Winter Operations Snow Plowing
Services Specifying New Equipment

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Aug 12, 2013

Report Date Thursday, Aug 01, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 For Information Only 

Background
Staff was requested by Council to provide further
information on the requirement to provide new plows for
tender ISD12-18 Winter Operations Snow Plowing
Services. The five-year contract required the successful
Contractors to provide pricing for plowing services from
November 15, 2013 through March 31, 2018 with option for
an additional two single year extensions. The contract was
split into two parts, Part A for plowing services in the South
and Southwest Sections, and Part B for plowing services in
the Northeast, Northwest and Southeast Sections. The
specifications required the successful Contractors to
purchase twenty-one (21) new plows (ten units for Part A,
eleven units for Part B). The tender closed on March 26,
2013 with Pioneer Construction Inc. and R.M. Belanger
Limited being the lowest tendered prices for Part A and Part
B respectively. On April 23, 2013, Council by resolution
CC2013-136 approved award of the contract.

 
In preparing the contract specifications Staff used the lessons learned from past winter control
contracts, discussions with other municipalities and current best practices. In specifying new plows
consideration was given to the following factors:
 

·       Type of Equipment
·       Availability of Used Equipment
·       Reliability of Equipment
·       Service Delivery Risks 
·       Technological Advancements

 
The previous snow plow contract started in November 2007 and expired in March 2013 was also a
five year contract with two option years. This contract also specified the purchase of twenty-one

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Randy Halverson
Manager of Operations 
Digitally Signed Aug 2, 13 

Division Review
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Aug 1, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Aug 1, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Aug 2, 13 
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(21) new plows. 
 
Type of Equipment
 
A plow is a very specialized piece of equipment. While its appearance may be that of a common
tandem truck, it is required to have a reinforced front axle, frame and spring system as well as
additional hydraulic capacity among other improvements. It is built with specialty attachments, and
with a box designed specifically for hauling and spreading material. These vehicles take several
months to prepare once they are ordered. It is not economically feasible to convert a common
tandem truck to a plow. 
 
The City’s service delivery model is to have City plows on the Class 1 to 3 (arterial and collector)
roads until there is approximately 8 cm of snow accumulation. At this accumulation, City plows are
rerouted to Class 4 to 6 (local) roads, and Contractor plows are deployed on the Class 1 to 3
roads. 
 
Plows similar to those operated by the City for plowing snow were specified for the plowing of
Class 1 to 3 roads. These are able to carry more material, which results in less time returning to
the depots to refill and more time on the road. 
 
The contract specified the need for brine tanks on the new plows, which allows the City to reduce
the amount of material being spread resulting in operational savings. The contract also required
end dump capabilities or slide-in sanders to minimize unloading time and providing operational
efficiencies. The City’s new plows are also equipped with these capabilities. 
 
Availability of Used Equipment
 
Staff had discussions with Contractors, Equipment Vendors and other Municipalities when
considering whether to specify new or used equipment for this contract. As plows are made to
order, the majority of them are purchased for a specific contract or long-term purpose. There is not
a large market of used plows less than five years old, and due to the limited availability the prices
typically are not significantly reduced from new plows. 
 
In addition, some of the modifications to the plows that were specified by the City may not be
available on the used plows, and the operational efficiencies would not be realized. 
 
Reliability of Equipment
 
Even with the specially designed and reinforced plow, the act of plowing is very hard on the
equipment. On both City and Contractor plows there is increased maintenance and breakdowns as
the plow ages. The increased maintenance and breakdowns result in the plow being unavailable
for parts of a storm or for long periods of time, depending on the nature of the mechanical issue.
Therefore, the age of the plow is directly related to the availability of the plow. 
 
Service Delivery Risks
 
There are many ways to transfer service delivery risks to a Contractor, with the goal of finding the
most cost beneficial approach to the City to share the risk. The current contract allows the City to
apply a penalty if the Contractor’s plow is not available and it allows the Contractor’s driver to use a
spare City plow at the driver rate.
 
The penalty rate could be increase to further encourage the availability of equipment. However due
to the harsh working conditions faced by the plow equipment it was determined that increased
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to the harsh working conditions faced by the plow equipment it was determined that increased
penalties would result in higher bid prices. This would not be a cost effective approach. 
 
Alternatively, the contract could have specified that the Contractor carry a fixed number of spare
plows for the duration of the contract. Again, this would have resulted in a higher bid price. 
 
By specifying new plows to start the contract the average age of the plows will be 2.5 years for the
life of the contract, and 3.5 years if the option years are exercised. At the end of the option years
the Contractor’s fleet will be seven years old. Contractors would have to replace plows through the
life of the contract due to the number of years, and the length of the contract was chosen to provide
sufficient time for the plows to be amortized and provide a cost effective rate to the City. 
 
Equipment breakdowns have a direct correlation with the ability to deliver plowing at current
service levels. When Contractors experience a breakdown Staff reroute a City plow from the Class
4 to 6 roads to the Contractor’s route on a Class 1 to 3 roads. This impacts the service level until
another plow can be rerouted to backfill the vacant route. 
 
If the plows are not available, then the City risks not being able to meet the current service level.
The City’s liability increases when service levels are not met. 
 
Technological Advancements
 
Staff specified that the Contractor’s fleet be equipped with spreader controllers similar to City
plows so that when integrated with the new AVL system, detailed information about application
rates will be provided. Standardized technology will lead to effective monitoring of application rates,
efficient use of material and ultimately cost savings. The information captured off of the spreader
controllers will also help demonstrate due diligence when defending liability claims.
 
Conclusion
 
The provision of snow plowing to the City is a very important service. It affects all residents, it is
readily apparent, it is heavily followed by local media, and it creates liability for the City if not done
properly. 
 
When staff considered all the factors discussed above in combination with the costs to achieve the
service level objectives, it was concluded that the best approach was to specify new plows to
provide snow plowing services for the Class 1 to 3 roads. The new contract provides the City with
firm pricing plus fuel adjustment for the entire five year contract plus two option years.
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Request for Decision 

Recommendations from the Solid Waste Advisory
Panel

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Thursday, Sep 05, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 That the City of Greater Sudbury receive item #1 and item #2 in
the report dated September 4, 2013 from the Acting General
Manager of Growth & Development/Planning Director for
information only; and 

That the tipping fee rate for waste that requires additional
consideration or handling be increased to double the tipping fee
rate, plus $200 per load, including a 48 hour notice as detailed in
item #3a of the said report and that a budget option be prepared
for the estimated additional revenue stream of $25,000; and 

That a budget option be prepared for the tipping fee rate for
garbage loads mixed with electronic waste or garbage loads
mixed with scrap metal be increased to double the tipping fee
rate as detailed in item #3b of the said report; and 

That a budget option be prepared for the tipping fee rate for
garbage loads mixed with banned Industrial, Commercial and
Institutional blue box materials be increased to triple the tipping
fee rate as detailed in item #3c of the said report; and 

That the residential weekly disposal exemption be reduced from 100 kg per week to 50 kg per week as
detailed in item #3d and that a budget option be prepared for the estimated additional revenue stream of
$75,000; and 

That the processing rate for concrete, brick and block be increased from $20 per tonne to $40 per tonne and
that the processing rate for the two wood waste categories be increased from $0 per tonne to $40 per tonne
as detailed in item #3e of the said report and that a budget option be prepared for the estimated additional
revenue stream of $400,000; and 

That a budget option be prepared for the garbage fee for multi-unit residential properties be increased from
$24 per unit to $40 per unit effective January 1, 2014 as detailed in item #3f and that a budget option be
prepared for the estimated additional revenue stream of $225,000 ; and 

That a budget option be prepared for full cost recovery of the garbage fee for multi-unit residential properties
be phased in by 2018 as detailed in item #3f of the said report and that this fee be reviewed annually as part
of the User Fee By-law; and 

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Chantal Mathieu
Director of Environmental Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 5, 13 

Division Review
Chantal Mathieu
Director of Environmental Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 5, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Paul Baskcomb
Acting General Manager of Growth &
Development/Planning Director 
Digitally Signed Sep 5, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 
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That the Waste Management By-law be amended to reflect the new changes and rates. 

Finance Implications
 Approval of any or all of the recommendations would result in the preparation of budget options for
consideration during the 2014 budget deliberations. 

Background
The following is a summary update and/or recommendations from the Solid Waste Advisory Panel:

 
1) 5 Year Solid Waste Strategic Plan - the panel is supportive in the  development of a 5 Year Solid Waste Strategic
Plan.
 

The plan will outline the history and achievements since the 2005 plan; update the goals; identify potential
opportunities; review how to fund new and existing programs; how to align Greater Sudbury programs to the
potential new/updated Provincial initiatives; review service delivery options and facility requirements and plot new
or revised program delivery on a timeline (i.e. the expansion of the organic program to other sectors, the
construction & demolition material recycling program, etc.).

The plan will take some time to develop since many new opportunities may arise from Provincial initiatives
currently under review. The entire face of waste management may change if and when the Province rolls out new
waste diversion targets on producers of certain waste categories.

The draft plan will be presented to Council at a later date.

2)    Landfill Site Equipment Comparison - a staff report (summary pages attached) on the comparison of landfill site
equipment specifications was taken to the Solid Waste Advisory Panel in July. The report was reviewed and panel
members had no objection with how the specifications had been developed over time and indicated that they were
relying on staff’s expertise in the matter. The Director indicated that when changes are made, they’re either to take
advantage of new technology to reduce landfill space consumption or to deal with new programs. The General
Manager indicated that the report was requested by Council and indicated that for the most part the specifications
had been reduced over time and not increased. The Director did not receive direction to change the method in
which landfill site equipment is specified. 
 
3)    Two user fee reports were taken to the Solid Waste Advisory Panel in July:
 
The first report was a review of landfill (garbage) tipping fees by the Finance Section in consultation with
Environmental Services staff. The panel supported the methodology used in the review/development of an
updated tipping fee rate. The panel recommended that a separate reserve fund be established for the cost of future
disposal requirements and that the increase be phased in over 3 years. The details will be presented by Finance
staff at a future Finance Committee meeting.
 
The second report outlined potential new fees or changes to existing fees. The ultimate goal was to increase
waste diversion while transferring the financial cost from the tax levy to the generator of the waste material. Based
on the recommendations of the Panel, staff have researched and estimated the revenue stream (where possible). 

 
a)            A revised fee for waste that requires additional consideration or handling. This includes
asbestos waste and odourous waste (i.e. grit, grease trap solid waste) – Double the regular tipping fee
rate + $200 per load, including a 48 hour notice. The increase in revenue is estimated at $25,000 per
year.
 
b)            Loads of garbage which include electronic waste or scrap metal - Double the regular tipping fee
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rate. Electronic waste and scrap metal is exempt from tipping fees if segregated from garbage and
placed in the proper recycling area or bin. If the landfill user that deposited the mixed material would
rather sort the waste off site than pay the higher fee, then a re-load charge would be assessed to
immediately re-load the waste. Landfill site users would not be permitted to sort their mixed waste at
the site. No estimate is available for this item at this time. The desired outcome is to divert more waste
from landfill sites. 

 
c)            Loads of garbage containing banned Industrial, Commercial & Industrial blue box materials –
Triple the regular tipping fee rate. Blue box materials are exempt from all tipping fees if segregated
from garbage and placed in the proper recycling bin or area. If the landfill user that deposited the
mixed material would rather sort the waste off site than pay the higher fee, then a re-load charge
would be assessed to immediately re-load the waste. Landfill site users would not be permitted to sort
their mixed waste at the site. No estimate is available for this item at this time. The desired outcome is
to divert more waste from landfill sites.

 
d)            Reduce the residential weekly disposal exemption from 100 kg (220 lbs) to 50 kg (110 lbs).
Based on 2012 data, an additional $90,000 would have been generated if the exemption would have
been 50 kg per week as opposed to 100 kg per week. However, staff believes that the reduction of the
exemption fee will encourage residents to separate and divert more waste from landfill and the
revenue is expected to decrease over time as residents make a more concerted effort to recycle. For
budgeting purposes, staff estimates that if the exemption is reduced, the 2014 revenue will increase
by $75,000 (over a 12 month period).  

 
The panel also suggested that the remaining 50 kg per week be assessed a flat rate fee of $5. But
after considerable discussion, the panel decided to postpone this concept and agreed that it should be
reviewed as part of the 5 Year Solid Waste Strategic Plan.

e)            Increase the processing fee for concrete, brick and block from $20 per tonne to $40 per tonne
and the various wood waste categories from $0 per tonne to $40 per tonne. The increase in revenue
is estimated at $400,000 per year for 2014.
 
f)             Increase the garbage collection and disposal fee per unit for multi-unit residential properties.
These property owners currently contribute a portion of the cost for garbage collection and disposal
services. The fee is reviewed annually as part of the User Fee By-law.

 
The panel recommends that the City moves to full cost recovery for these services over the next five
years. Based on the current data, the fee per unit would increase from $24 to $40 in 2014. No cost
would be assessed on blue box collection and processing services. The 2014 increase in revenue is
estimated at $225,000.
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Report for 

Solid Waste  
Advisory Panel 
 

Agenda Item # 3 

Meeting Date July 15, 2013 

Report Title Landfill Site Equipment Comparison 

Type of Report Information Only  Request for Comments X Request for Support  

 

Report Authored By Division Review 

Bernice Tario 

Bernice Tario 
Co-ordinator of Waste Disposal 

Chantal Mathieu 

Chantal Mathieu 
Director of Environmental Services 

 

Report 
 

At the May 14th Council meeting, staff was requested to provide a history on the landfill equipment 
requirements. The attached pages provide a comparison since the 1996/98 time period.  

The text in bold in the attached pages indicates a change from the previous contract. The reasoning for 
the changes are summarized below: 

Changes from the 1996/98 contracts to Contract 2002-42: 

1) Changed the compactor’s trash blade from a straight style 
to a double semi-u style. This style of trash blade helps 
make the equipment more efficient by forcing the garbage 
away from the center of the machine - directly into the path 
of the tracks where it can be more readily compacted.  

2) Increased the operating weight of the loader from 20,000 
KG to 22,000 KG. Staff recalls reviewing the specifications 
at the time and the manual indicated a higher operating 
weight.  

3) Required additional attachments for the loader…snow 
plough blade and power sweeping.  

4) Removed the requirement of grader and dump truck. 

5) Matched the compactor requirements for the Walden, Azilda and Hanmer site. 

6) Reduced the requirement for a new compactor to a new or used compactor for the Azilda and 
Hanmer sites. Specified the used maximum hours for the Walden Site. The used compactor could 
not have more than 6000 hours and/or certified rebuilt by manufacturer. 
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Report Title: Landfill Site Equipment Comparison      Page 2 of 2 
 
Meeting Date: July 15, 2013 
 

Report Authored By Division Review 

Bernice Tario 
Co-ordinator of Waste Disposal 

Chantal Mathieu 
Director of Environmental Services 

 

 

 

Changes from Contract 2002-42 to Contract ENG10-52: 

1) Reduced the requirement for a new compactor to a 
new or used compactor for the Sudbury Site. The 
used compactor could not have more than 6000 
hours and/or certified rebuilt by manufacturer. 

2) Upgraded the teeth on the compactor wheels for the 
Sudbury, Hanmer and Azilda Site.  

 

Changes from Contract ENG10-52 to GDD13-3: 

1) Added a requirement for another loader at the 
Sudbury Landfill Site for the future Construction & 
Demolition Material Recycling Site. 

2) Increased the operating weight of the existing loaders from 17,000 KG to 22,000 KG and the 
bucket size from 2.5 m3 to 3.0 m3 at the Hanmer and Azilda Site. This is to handle hauling and 
loading construction and demolition debris to the Sudbury Site. 

 

Staff has for many years, specified the type of equipment to be used for landfill operation. This is the case 
for the requirement of equipment used to move, push, spread and compact waste that will be buried. 
These are daily activities and the equipment must always be available. The landfill equipment compliment 
is reviewed from time to time and is revised, replaced or upgraded as required.  

Other major equipment requirements are selected and provided by the contractor. For example, staff 
would specify that concrete block and brick would have to be ground to the Ministry of Transportation 
gradation for granular B. How or what type of equipment to handle, grind, move and stockpile the material 
would not be specified. This would be the decision of the contractor.  
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Request for Decision 

Stroller Policy

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Sep 16, 2013

Report Date Tuesday, Sep 10, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 That the City of Greater Sudbury authorize the implementation of
the Transit Stroller Policy outlined in the report dated September
5, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services for
a one year period during which time the working group would
reconvene to make adjustment should any issues arise. 

Background
In April 2012, the SMAP group presented a proposed stroller
policy to allow children to remain in strollers while travelling on
Transit buses.

Following this presentation, Operations Committee requested
that transit staff provide information on stroller policies based on
research from other transit properties and bring the findings back
to the Committee.

By July 2013, having completed extensive research, it became
apparent to staff that throughout the Canada and the United
States, there was no conclusive evidence to show that a child was safer in or out of the stroller while
travelling on buses.

Having presented this information to Operations Committee, it was decided that a group comprised of all
areas impacted by this policy would get together and discuss this matter further and provide
recommendations for consideration.

The group included one member of the Sustainable Mobility Advisory Panel, two Councilors, two staff from
Leisure Services, two Transit Bus Operators and the Manager of Transit Operations.   Subsequent to
meeting, the consensus is the enclosed amended stroller policy, to be implemented on a one year trial
period. 

  

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Robert Gauthier
Manager of Transit Operations 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 

Division Review
Roger Sauvé
Director of Transit & Fleet Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Sep 10, 13 
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